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Dear Members and Friends:
THE VATICAN AGAIN

Last year Pope Benedict XVI created a furor among Jews, mainstream Catholics and political leaders when he lifted the excommunication of bishop Richard Williamson, an avowed holocaust denier.  The Vatican claimed that Pope Benedict XVI had not been aware of bishop Williamson’s views and ordered the latter to recant.

   In mid-December 2009, Pope Benedict XVI ruffled sensitive feathers again when he recognized the “religiously defined heroic virtues” of both, John Paul II and Pius XII, thereby advancing both one step closer to beatification.

  John Paul II was indeed a friend and promoter of Catholic- Jewish relations, but Pius XII has been repeatedly accused of having turned a blind eye to Jewish suffering during the barbaric Holocaust years.  For decades, Jewish organizations (including ours) and scholars have called on the Vatican to open the secret archives of the period 1939 to 1945, and to clarify Pope Pius XIIth comportment during these years before moving him further toward sainthood. The ‘World Jewish Congress’ president Ronald Lauder stated: “As long as the archives of Pope Pius, about the crucial period 1939 to 1945, remain closed and until a consensus on his actions – or inactions – concerning the persecution of Jews in the Holocaust is established, a beatification is inopportune and premature.”
   On January 17th, Pope Benedict XVI visited Rome’s main synagogue to repair relations between Jews and Catholics.  The president of the Italian rabbinical assembly boycotted the papal visit in protest to the recent action by Benedict XVI . Rome’s Jewish community president Riccardo Pacifico renewed his calls for the Vatican to open its secret wartime archives.

   Pope Benedict XVI claims that the church authorities had played an active role in saving Jews during WWII, although “often hidden and discreet”.  To the best of our personal  knowledge - based on our interviews of over 100 Holocaust survivors for the “Shoah Visual History Foundation” (Steven Spielberg’s commendable project) – many Catholic priests and nuns were indeed very helpful in saving or assisting Jews, but the Vatican itself, under Pius XII, was only noticeable for its silence and inactions.
  The organization ‘Pave the Way’, a foundation promoting interfaith dialogue, has recently offered to digitize over 5,200 selected copies of  documents and descriptions from the Vatican’s archives and to place them on the web-sites of the Vatican and of ‘Pave the Way’. According to their spokesman Gary Krupp these documents  “will absolutely show the unique efforts of Pope Pius XII and the dangers he was forced to operate under a direct threat from the Nazi regime.” Krupp admits that the documents to be placed online will not be a substitute for a full access to the Vatican’s archives.  
   We believe to be speaking in the name of the majority of survivors when we opine that partial disclosure and half-truths are not acceptable.   65 years have passed, it is high time to open these archives fully and to let the truth be exposed, whatever it may be.  To beatify Pius  XII without a full exposure of his actions or inactions during the Holocaust, is a contemptuous slap in the face of all relatives of our perished martyrs.

      Shalom U’Bracha;   L.R.

OUR WEB - SITE

   We are very proud of our web-site which has experienced a great number of ‘hits’ and friendly comments.  Come and visit and inform your friends:

www.shoahsurvivors.org
The following article by Esther Toporek Finder, president of the ‘Generation After’ and a member of the Coordinating Council of Generations of the Shoah International, was published in the ‘Washington Jewish Week of February 3rd, and id hereby re-published with the author’s permission.

It’s Our Last Chance To Help Survivors.
   “The Holocaust survivor community, long overlooked except on Yom Hashoah, finally has exercised some political muscle and is influencing change.  Survivors learned not to call attention to themselves during the war and that helped them survive.

   However, in our political system, if you don’t call attention to your needs, you are overlooked.  The tens of thousands of Holocaust survivors 
         (continued on page 2)
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 in need in the United States and
around the world have been overlooked and it is unconscionable that they should suffer in these, their last years.

   We, the children and grandchildren of the surviving remnant of European Jewry, now speak up on their behalf.  For the past few years, Generations of the Shoah International (GSI) has been connecting survivors and their descendants. We realized there were huge problems in our community that nobody was successfully addressing. Organizations said they represented the survivors but, to our horror, we found survivors were dying needlessly due to the lack of basic necessities. Only one organization, Holocaust Survivors Foundation – USA, was truly working to effect change. Its leadership and initiative was impressive, but it was often drowned out by others who had become entrenched and enriched by the current system.
   We were forced to realize that if we didn’t advocate for our families, the status quo would continue and that is intolerable.  Working together, the HSF-USA and GSI are making a difference in the lives of many in need.  Our concerns were heard in June at the Holocaust Era Assets Conference in Prague and at home as evidenced by the Jewish Federations of North America’s recently released “2010 Public Policy Priorities”, which includes new support systems for Holocaust survivors.
   Most people do not realize that about half the survivors in the United States live at or below the poverty line.  Money solicited in the name of survivors does not always reach them, but can get diverted to large institutions and their employees’ salaries, educational project and building funds. Though we are strong proponents of Holocaust education and commemoration, we firmly believe survivors must have priority over buildings.

   Holocaust survivors differ from other aging populations.  Most have medical conditions generated by the extreme deprivations and brutalities they were forced to endure during World War II.  Injuries and illnesses from these years often trouble survivors today.  Because of their wartime experiences, they are more likely to suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder. In cases where there are memory issues, survivors can constantly relive the horrors stored in their long-tem memories.  Unique challenges face their caregivers.
   Survivors who came to the U.S. are among the proudest American citizens. Having lost all human rights under the Nazi rule, they have a deep and genuine appreciation for democracy and the American way of life.  They worked extremely hard to become responsible, contributing citizens and educated their children accordingly. Is our government doing all it can to help these Americans?

  Survivors have been thwarted in their attempts to retrieve what is legitimately theirs:  real estate, insurance, art and other movable property. We look to this president and Congress to do all they can to help and, in so doing, allow the survivors to become more self-sufficient. Furthermore, if survivors can get what is theirs, they will not be unnecessarily taxing our limited resources to other aging Americans.
  In Prague, Elie Wiesel spoke about how the Nazis stole the wealth from the wealthy and the poverty from the poor.  He also said he was embarrassed that we have allowed the survivors to suffer so long.  We should all be embarrassed by that. A recognition and pledge to help needy survivors came out of the Prague Conference, and a commitment to help has come from the Jewish Federations of North America.  These promises, while appreciated, are long overdue.  This generation of Jewish leaders must fulfill its moral responsibility.  The hour is late, too late for many survivors who have already died too early.  Let us all resolve to act because this truly is our last chance to do right.
     Esther Toporek Finder

OBITUARY
With great sorrow we report the passing on January 24th, 2010 of a dear friend, NAHOS member and kindhearted human being:

           Reuven Sukienik

Reuven was a quiet, calm, kind and compassionate individual who never hesitated to lend a helping hand, wherever and whenever needed.

He was a devoted husband and a loving father and grandfather. During all the decades we had the privilege of knowing him personally, we never saw him angry or agitated; he was liked by all he met during his professional or social life.

  To his beloved wife Helen, his children and grandchildren and the entire family and circle of friends, we extend our most heartfelt condolences. He will be missed by all.

SOBERING THOUGHT

  The renown author Thane Rosenbaum who, in his novels frequently explored the effects that the Holocaust had on the children of survivors, made the painful observation: 

   “It’s an incredible paradox that those indomitable Jews – who through a combination of endurance, fortitude and moxie somehow escaped this incredible experience in hell – are dying off.  It is sobering and humbling to think that these people, who for decades have been celebrated and mythologized and defined by their survival, are now dying in an ordinary way.  Auschwitz is not a natural cause of death; old age is.”

ROS-LEHTINEN’S VIEWS AND SUPPORT
(Below are excerpts of an article by Congresswoman Ros-Lehtinen; R-Fla, first published by JTA)
   “Although more that 60 years have passed since the world witnessed the atrocities committed by Hitler’s regime, many Holocaust-era compensation issues remain unresolved. One of these issues includes the continued failure of insurance companies to pay Holocaust survivors or families of victims for policies purchased before or during World War II.  This is one of the enduring injustices of the Holocaust.

   For more than 60 years, many European insurance companies have unfairly denied claims, arguing that Holocaust survivors and their families lack documentation – such as death certificates – needed to prove policy ownership.  But such requirements are unfair and even disgraceful considering that the concentration camps in which many of the Holocaust victims perished did not issue death certificates, and that many of the assets and documents owned by the victims were confiscated by the Nazi regime. In fact, in many cases, the only surviving records of such policies are in the vaults of the insurance companies, many of which shamefully refuse to disclose the names of Holocaust-era policy holders. 
  To address the problem of settling Nazi-era insurance claims, the International Commission on Holocaust Era Insurance Claims was established in 1998.  Some European insurance companies agreed to participate in the ICHEIC process, but their participation was voluntary and lacked the necessary enforcement mechanisms.  The ICHEIC process ended in 2007 after producing payments for only a small fraction of the value of Nazi-era insurance policies. Insurance companies were never forced to make adequate disclosure of policy ownership information, and potential claimants remain in the dark about whether they have a claim.
  Many of the survivors have approached me expressing concerns and frustration over the failure of the insurance companies to settle their claims. To address this problem, I introduced a bill during the last Congress, along with my colleague U.S. Rep. Robert Wexler (D-Fla), to require insurance companies that do business in the United States to disclose the names of Holocaust-era insurance policy holders.  The bill also allows Holocaust survivors or their heirs to sue the insurance companies in U.S. Courts.  Unfortunately, the bill did not reach the House floor, in part because of the insurance industry’s fierce lobbying efforts against the measure.  

   I will soon be introducing a Holocaust insurance bill similar to the one that was introduced last Congress.  It is time for everyone on Capitol Hill to stand up for Holocaust survivors and the families of the victims by passing this important legislation as soon as possible.  Failure to do so would tear the moral fiber of our political institutions and tarnish our country’s long-standing commitment to justice.

  We will never be able to ease the pain and suffering caused by the Holocaust.  But we can help restore a semblance of justice and dignity to those who had everything stripped from them during one of the darkest chapters of human history.

  The number of living Holocaust survivors decreases drastically every year, so any further delays are unacceptable.  We must act now to help Holocaust survivors attain a level of justice and prevent insurance companies from being unjustly enriched by the atrocities committed by Hitler’s Germany. 

  Complacency is not an option!”
         Rep. Ros-Lehtinen

(Ranking Republican on the House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee)
HOLOCAUST  RECORDS
As previously reported, the National Archives & Records Administration (NARA) and Footnote.com (www.footnote.com) announced in September 2009 the forthcoming release of the Internet’s largest interactive digital Holocaust collection. The collection has recently been released and it includes 26,000 Holocaust related photos, millions of names and records which are now available online for the first time.  

  Dr. Michael Kurtz, assistant archivist of the United States NARA and author of “America and the return of Nazi contraband” commented:  

   “working with ‘Footnote’ these records will become more widely accessible and will help people now and in the future learn more about the events and the impact of the Holocaust.”

   The announcement goes on to explain: 

   “The Holocaust collection is the latest in a continuing partnership between ‘Footnote.com’ and the National Archives to scan, digitize, and make historical records available online. The goal is to give more people access to these and other historical records that have previously only been available through the research room of the National Archives.”
Russ Wilding, CEO of ‘Footnote” stated:   “ These pages tell a personal story that is not recorded in the history text books; they give visitors a first-hand glimpse into the tragic events of the Holocaust and allow users to engage with content such as maps, photos, timelines and personal accounts of victims and survivors.”

  Included online at ‘Footnote.com’:

** Concentration camp registers and documents from Dachau, Auschwitz and Flossenburg.

** The ‘Ardelia Hall Collection’ of records relating to the Nazi looting of Jewish possessions, including looted art.

** Captured German records including deportation list and death lists from concentration camps.
** Nuremberg War Crimes Trial proceedings.

The collection can be viewed at: 

http//www.footnote.com/holocaust

The collection also includes nearly 600 interactive personal accounts of those who survived or perished in the Holocaust, provided by the US Holocaust Memorial Museum. The project incorporates social networking tools that enable visitors to search for names and add photos, comments and stories, share their insights, and create pages to highlight their discoveries. There will be no charge to access and contribute to these personal pages.

Memberships on Footnote.com are $79.95 annually and $11.95 monthly. Users, however, can use the database on a “pay-per-image” basis for $2.95 per record. Access to the “Stories” section of the site and pages created with Footnote’s social media tools were expected to remain free.

Editor’s observation:
  So, in addition to the ‘JewishGen’ and ‘Yad Vashem’ data bases, there are now two more major research sources available:

  1) the ‘ITS’ records being held at the USHM Museum and only available via USHMM intermediaries or to in-person researchers at the Museum, or

  2) The records assembled by the National Archives and now offered by ‘Footnote.com’ (for a fee).

The ‘Footnote.com’ database is searchable by name or other content – something the USHMM said could not be done – and it is available on the Internet; Reportedly, it may be somewhat tedious to use in the beginning.

  For months and years we had urged the USHM Museum in Washington, D.C. to make the records they had received from ‘ITS’ in Bad Arolsen available online and to distribute them to other Jewish museums, to Jewish institutions, and to major  libraries all over the country.. They claimed that it could not be done and that it was impossible to place these records on the Internet.  They directed all individuals interested in accessing these records, to complete request forms and to ask for the assistance of the museum’s researchers in Washington, D.C.

  Now NARA and ‘Footnore.com’ have debunked their assertions and have placed millions of records on the Internet.  One would expect that the USHM Museum – which owes its existence to Holocaust survivors – would offer an explanation and/or apology for their lack of cooperation, but we are not holding our breaths.

FROM & ABOUT THE CLAIMS CONFERENCE

The Good?
  A news-release on January 26th by Gregory Schneider, the new Executive Vice President of the Claims Conference (C.C.) sounds rather encouraging.  Instead of sounding off only about the organization’s achievements – as the previous administration used to do – it now recognizes (to a far greater extent) the current suffering of our aging survivor population. Here are Schneider’s introductory remarks:
  “In assuming the professional leadership of the Claims Conference I suggest this modern day adaptation:  Every Holocaust victim deserves to live her or his remaining years in dignity, and the rest is commentary.  Currently we are faced with the intolerable situation of 26,000 Holocaust victims worldwide eating their meals in soup kitchens every day.  It is painful that 64 years after the Second World War, after the liberation, the heroes of the Jewish people – so many of them – who were in camps, ghettoes, hiding, false identity, partisans, and Jews who fled from Nazi terror, are so impoverished that they can’t afford to buy their own food or, if they do, it is instead of medicine or rent.”
 Greg Schneider continued by describing  in detail the problems facing the survivor community.

The Bad?
   The Claims Conference announced in a brief that it recently discovered that it had been victimized by a fraud which affected the “Hardship Fund” which is funded by the German government.  The C.C. immediately notified law enforcement authorities and the German government.  It also suspended future payments from the ‘Hardship Fund’, pending further investigations.  All other programs and services have not been affected and will be paid.  All claims for ‘Hardship’ funds that have been processed and found legitimate will also be paid.
  The ‘Hardship Fund’ is for individuals who were forced to flee to the East during the Nazi terror and were subsequently unable to leave Soviet bloc countries, thereby missing the deadline to file for German reparations.  Applicants must submit proof of their date and place of birth.  The ‘Fund’ makes a one-time payment of  2,556 Euros (about $3,500).  A task force has been created to investigate the issue.

The ‘New York Jewish Week’ of February 11th went into far greater details. It revealed that more than 100 fraudulent claims had been approved, for a total of over $350,000, mostly by Russians now living in Brooklyn.  Three employees have been fired, one of them the supervisor of the ‘Hardship Fund’.  Greg Schneider stated that he had become suspicious when several clearly fraudulent documents were brought to him within a period of two weeks.  He realized it could not have been a mere coincidemce and hired the law firm of Proskauer Rose to perform a forensic audit.  When the law firm confirmed his suspicions, he turned the issue over to the Manhattan District Attorney.  Two years ago, Germany had broadened the eligibility criteria to include Jews who were in Leningrad during the Nazis” 900-day siege.  This led to a huge increase in the submission of claims, which made it easier to initiate fraud schemes.
Editor’s Comments:
  While Greg Schneider deserves credit for promptly reporting the fraud to the Manhattan DA, it does not mitigate the fact that there were (and possibly still are) serious flaws in the internal control procedures.  Was verification of approved claims the task of only one supervisor?  Was there a system of randomly assigned double-checks of approved applications?  If not, why not?  Were the examiners trained in spot-checking birthday certificates, like bank-tellers are in spot-checking currency?  Do other programs have adequate controls?  Are we at the beginning of another scandal, like Israel Singer and the WJC funds,   or            

 the so-called consultant               Hoxter and the ‘March of The Living’  funds?
& The Ugly?

  A lengthy blog, captioned “Those Illustrious Men Who Watch Our Money” was posted on ‘Tzedek – Tzedek’ of January 10th, 2010.

 The views and facts reported on this blog (partially reproduced below) are those of the author and do not necessarily represent those of the NAHOS or other organizations or individuals.

   After expressing surprise at the huge amount of funds some Jewish charities are holding and after commenting on the Madoff affair, David Morris of Beth Shemesh, Israel questions the financial activities of Abraham Biderman, a prominent board member of the Claims Conference. He asserts that Biderman controlled billions of dollars of Jewish charitable funds and accuses him of repeated conflicts of interest notably at the ‘Menorah Heritage Foundation’.  He claims that Biderman – who was CEO of ‘Lipper Funds’, a $5 billion fund – and the ‘Lipper Funds Co.’ are still fighting lawsuits in Civil Court from angry duped investors.  

  Morris writes that Biderman moved from ‘Lipper Co.” to a directorate of ‘mPhase Technologies’, an “extremely high-risk venture” which somehow managed to attract investments by a slew of synagogues..  “mPhase Technologies’ is losing money hand over fist; has a net worth of zero and the chief officers are currently under investigation by the Securities and Exchange Commission-SEC.  Morris wonders “ if the members of the investing synagogues are aware of where their charitable contributions have been sunk.”
Morris reports that Biderman is a member of the Claim Conference’s Investment Committee.  Morris goes on to recount that the Claims Conference has been severely criticized over the years and that even insiders have admitted:  “that the money from the Conference is not reaching the survivors but is instead being directed into the pockets of their own executives and directors and to unrelated organizations.” He cites various media articles. 
  He repeats a 2006 accusation by Rabbi Levi Brackman that : “tens of millions of dollars each year are spent on management expenses, with the balance going largely to organizations having little to do with the Holocaust or its survivors.”
    In his blog, Morris concludes with the remarks:

     “…solely relying on the ‘goyim’ to police our own Jewish communal charities has been proven to be pitifully inadequate. No more cronyism!  No more corruption!  No more incompetence!.”
  Morris calls for the introduction of a a supervisory body, a “Jewish Charities Ombudsman”, with an international mandate to screen directors and officers and to effectively monitor the integrity and competence of all endeavors of all charitable organizations.”
   Morris also asserts that Biderman is a highly placed executive, or president, or chairman of over 23 charitable organizations, which allegedly received or are still receiving funding directly or indirectly from the Claims Conference.

TIDINGS & TIDBITS
  I: Germany:  To commemorate the Allied bombing of Dresden during WWII – which killed an estimated 26,000 civilians – some 6,500 far-right extremists from all over Europe gathered in Germany, on February 13th, to participate in a neo-Nazi march.  In opposition to the march, Dresden mayor Helma Grosz and all major political parties had staged an earlier demonstration, pointing out that Germany had started the war and calling attention to the millions of victims of Nazism.

  On the day of the planned neo-Nazi march some 10,000 protesters – including some prominent German athletes- formed human chains to block the marchers. Others attacked the cars and buses in which the right-wingers had traveled to Dresden.  The neo-Nazis called off their march after the police chief informed them that he could not guarantee their safety.  
   On the same day, peaceful ceremonies, to memorialize the victims of the Allied air raids, were held in churches and concerts.

  II: Italy:   An iPhone application, containing audio, video and texts of over 100 speeches made by Mussolini has become a best-seller.  The application, subtitled: “The Man Who Changed The History of Our Country” is selling for about $1.10 on the Italian iTunes store.  About 1,000 are downloaded each day.
  Under Mussolini’s rule, harsh anti-Semitic legislation was introduced in 1938.

 Elan Steinberg, Vice President of the American Gathering of Holocaust survivors, has protested the release stating: “ It is a disgrace and a surrender to crass commercialism that the Apple Computing Company has approved the release of this ‘app’ through their online iTunes store.” and “this is an insult to the memory of all victims of Nazism and Fascism, Jew and non-Jew, and should be condemned for its offense to decency and conscience.”
Apple has removed some extreme comments.

  III: Poland: Reportedly, in an interview with a reporter of a Rome-based catholic web-site, the retired Polish bishop Tadeusz Pieronek had stated  (according to reporter Bruno Volpe) that the Jews are “exploiting the Shoah for their own purposes”  and of showing intolerable arrogance.”

  Bishop Pieronek (75), a former spokesman for the Polish Bishop’s Conference, called the report “a complete misunderstanding.”  He agreed that he had said that “the Shoah was a Jewish invention.” But he told the news-agencies that he had been referring to the fact that the Jews had invented the term “Shoah” and not that the Shoah itself was an invention.  He added: “ How could I have said something so absurd?  Everyone whom knows me knows my position on the crimes of the Nazis and on the horror of what happened.”    He also accused the reporter of having manipulated his words whereupon the web-site Pontifex.Roma threatened to sue him unless he would issue an official apology.          Pieronek complied:   

 “I apologize to Mr. Volpe and everyone who felt offended by my unintentionally unfortunate statement.  I had no intention to falsify history or accuse anyone of ill will.”
  (Where lies the truth?)

  IV: United States:  A video message from president Obama, delivered on January 27th, the International Holocaust Remembrance Day, stated:  “We hade a sacred duty to remember the twisted thinking that led here; how a great society of culture and science succumbed to the worst instincts of man and one of the most barbaric acts in history.  We have a sacred duty to remember the cruelty that occurred here as told in the simple objects that speak to us even now; the suitcases that still bear their names, the wooden clogs they wore, the round bowls from which they ate..  Those brick buildings from which there was no escape; where so many Jews died with Sh’ma Israel on their lips.”
BEST  WISHES   & CONGRATULATIONS

Birthdays:
Lawson, Fred, Esq.
          April   1

Sroka, Nelly

          April   1

Fried, Sol

          April   1

Cohen, Suzanne
   
          April   4

Steinberg, Gary
`
          April   4

Silberstein, Jehuda
          April   5

Meyer, June

          April   5

Seidner, Frieda

          April   6

Bernstein, Rena

          April   7

Sklar, Martha

          April   7

Brandman, Bronia
          April   9

Chase, Jill

          April   9

Warshawsky, Giselle
          April   9

Kollisch, Peter

          April  10

Zentner-Levy, Helen
          April  11

Lubetsky, Bertel
          April  13

Friedman, Marylene 
          April  13

Lobel, Lillian

          April  14

Linzer, Elisabeth
          April  15
Rechter, Toni (Fortunee)         April  15

Melzer, Peter

          April  16

Urbach-Lissner, Barbara          April  17

Zielonka, Harry

          April  17 
Kirschenbaum, Ethel
          April  20

Tambor, Katharina
          April  20

Weiss, Edith

          April  20 Garfunkel, Peter
          April  21

Morgan, Catheryne
          April  21    
NOTICE:

Reminder:

The Holocaust and Tolerance Center of Nassau County announces its Grand Opening on April 18th, 2010. There will be 2 sessions;

10.30AM-1PM, and 1.30PM-4PM

You and your families are invited to join  Survivors Commemoration and Celebration of Life!

The Center’s exhibit will ensure that the Holocaust will not be forgotten and its lessons will be taught for generations to come.
P.S: NAHOS hopes to have a table at this event.

For more info, call Debra or Sylvana at (516) 571-8940; ext. 107

GLOBAL NEWS

  (Items you may have overlooked)

United States:
 ** The Alexander Autographs Historical Artifacts House has disclosed that a diary of Josef Mengele – which he started in 1960, when he was 49 years old – has been sold for an undisclosed sum to the grandson of an Auschwitz survivor. The spokesman also revealed that the buyer intends to donate the manuscript to a museum devoted to the Holocaust.

  The previous owner of the diary was reportedly someone close to the Mengele family and had acquired the 180-pages journal in Brazil after Mengele died there in 1979.
  ** 94-year old Yitta Schwartz of Kiryas Joel in New York passed away in early January leaving behind five generations of descendants, comprising at least 2,500 individuals.  Yitta was a Bergen-Belsen survivor.  She had 17 children, about 170 grandchildren and allegedly remembered all their names.

 ** The white supremacist James Von Brunn, accused of having killed a security guard in the USHM museum, has died in prison.

 ** A large swastika was scratched on the hood of a 2009 BMW belonging to a Jewish high school student in Calabasas High, L.A.
  ** Over 50 headstones at theWestlawn cemetery in Northwest Chicago were spraypainted with hate messages : “Juden Raus”, “Aryan Power” and a Star of David hanging from a gallows.

Israel & the Mideast:
  ** During a visit to Germany, Prime Minister Netanyahu received 29 original blueprints of the Auschwitz-Birkenau death camp. Four of the plans went on display at Yad Vashem in late January.

** Reportedly (The Cutting Edge of 1/11/2010) the Hebrew lettering an ornamentation on the walls around the tomb of yhe Jewish prophet Ezekiel at Al-Kifl in Iraq  are being (or have been removed) under the pretext of restoring the site.  Allegedly, Islamists have been putting pressure on the Antiquities and Heritage Authority to “cleanse all evidence of a Jewish connection to Iraq.”  Jews have lived in Iraq for over a 1,000 years before the advent of Islam. According to some rumors, plans were afoot to build a mosque on the site.
 ** The United Nations Relief and Works Agency has as one of its tasks the education of Arab children in the Gaza strip.When the UNWRA tried to introduce the subject of the Holocaust in the history textbooks, they met furious opposition by Hamas  who declared the Holocaust “A lie invented by the Zionists.”

  ** 18 teachers from Morocco came to Yad Vashem to participate in a tailor-made seminar on Holocaust education.

 ** In November, a gathering  commemorating the martyred Jews of Lvow and surroundings was held at Yad Vashem.  An ancient Torah scroll from the area of Lvow – which had been in the possession of a Polish merchant – was presented to Yad Vashem in a moving ceremony.

  ** According to the results of a survey by Bar-Ilan University researchers, students from different demographic groups have essentially the same perception of the Holocaust.  The study of the Holocaust seems to be a most meaningful and unifying factor among students.

** In our February 2009 issue, we described the 5-centuries old history of the Jewish community in Kaifeng, China. At is peak, the community had close to 6,000 members. Currently, there are about 1,000 Jewish descendants left.  Seven members of that community were brought to Israel, on one-year entry permits, by the Shavei Israel organization.

Sweden & Auschwitz:
** The former neo-Nazi leader Anders Hogstrom – who had founded the ‘Swedish National Socialist Front’ in 1994 – has been arrested by Swedish police for having commissioned five Poles to steal the metal sign over the Auschwitz gate: Arbeit Macht Frei.  Hogstrom claimed that he had acted on behalf of a British Nazi sympathizer and had been asked “to take the sign from one location to another.” In early February, Poland had issued an EU-wide arrest warrant for Hogstrom. A Swedish Court must now decide whether to extradite Hogstrom to Poland for trial.
Germany:
** In 1945, the SS shot over 750 men and women at a site near the town of Jamlitz, the former East Germany, because they were too ill to be taken on a death march. Excavations have begun at the site, believed to be the location of the former ‘Lieberose’ camp.  Until recently, legal battles over land ownership had prevented earlier opening of the gravesite.

** Polish historians at the Auschwitz museum claim to have uncovered evidence that the German giant car parts supplier Schaeffler had used the hair shorn from at least 40,000 Auschwitz prisoners to make textiles at its factories in Poland’s Silesia region.  Historian Dr. Jacek Lachendro told a German television studio that some of the hair contained traces of Zyklon  B gas used by the Nazis to murder their victims.
** Former Waffen SS member Heinrich Boere (88), standing trial in Aachen District Court, admitted of having killed three Dutch civilians in retaliation for actions by the resistance. He claimed to have merely followed orders. Boere had been sentenced to life, in absentia, in the Netherlands, but Germany had refused to extradite him.  Now his attorney asked for the case to be dismissed because – under the EU European Union’s Lisbon treaty, which came into effect on December 1st, 2009 – no one in the E.U. may be tried twice for the same crime.

** The A.P. reported that a 90-year old German, named Adolf Storms, is being charged by a Court in Duisburg of having committed 58 murders of Jewish slave laborers. The accused was allegedly part of an SS tank division and the murders are said to have taken place in March 1945 at Deutsch Schuetzen, a small Austrian town. Reportedly, Adolf Storm’s involvement in the mass-murder was uncovered by an Austrian student during his research for a graduate paper.
** The town of Grossburgwedel, Germany conceived a memorial honoring the dead of World War II. Local Jewish leaders were consulted to have Hewish names included, but when they found out that six of the notorious blackshirts would be included among the honorees, Michael Fuerst, head of the State Association of Jewish communities in Lower Saxony, told the mayor and the organizers that his organization did not want Jewish names included. The mayor asserts that no evidence had been found that any of the six blackshirts had been involved with any war crime.

Switzerland:
 *The eminent Swiss historian Jean-Francois Bergier, who headed a commission investigating Switzerland’s role during WWII, has died at the age of 77.  The Bergier report, consisting of 26 volumes, revealed the unpleasant truth that Switzerland had abandoned refugees to their persecutors although they knew of the Nazis’ ‘Final Solution’. Switzerland provided shelter to 30,000 Jews, but turned away about 20,000.
Italy:
 * During WWII close to 150,000 Jews trying to flee Europe for Palestine found temporary shelter in and around the Southern Italian town Nardo.  A museum commemorating the Holocaust refugees was recently inaugurated in the seacoast village of Santa Maria al Bagno. Israel’s ambassador and Rome’s chief rabbi joined local officials for the ceremony.

France:
* Some 30 gravestones were vandalized in a Jewish cemetery in Cronenburg, near the town of Strasbourg. Some were spraypainted with swastikas, one bore a hate-message ‘Juden Raus’ and 13 were toppled.

England:
** A watercolor painting , signed by ‘Adolf Hitler 1910’ will be auctioned off by Mullocks Specialist Auctioneers. It is believed to have belonged, at one time, to Sigmund Freud whose name had been written on the back of the painting. The starting price is about $15,600.

 ** Erich Reich (74) arrived in England at age 4 – as part of the ‘Kindertransport’ – and never saw his parents again. He had a successful business career, founded a company ‘Class Tours’, and raised millions  for local charities. Reich, chairman of the ‘Kindertransport’ Group, was recently knighted by the Queen. 
** A 1913 painting “Church in Cassone-Landscape with Cypresses” by Gustav Klimt, was auctioned off in London for $45.5 million.  The Canadian heir of a Viennese family who had owned the painting until 1939, will share the proceeds of the sale with the current owner.

Mediterranean:
 * The only Jewish synagogue on the island of Crete, ‘Etz Hayim’, in Hania, was twice torched and nearly burnt down. The synagogue which houses more than 1,500 books also serves as a museum and memorial.  A bar of soap was thrown against the outer wall to express a common anti-Semitic expression “I’ll make you into a bar of soap.” The second attack caused extensive destruction to the synagogue’s interior, its archives and equipment.

  During WWII, the 300 Jews of Hania were deported and perished when their boat sank. The author, artist and scholar Stavroulakis – who had co-founded and directed the Jewish museum in Athens – had devoted the past two decades to restore a Jewish presence in the city.
Four men have been arrested in their twenties and thirties.  One is Greek, two are British and one is American.  They worked as bouncers or waiters in local nightclubs.

Poland:
 * A monument, commemorating the ‘Kindertransport’ project which evacuated about 10,000 children to Britain was unveiled in the Polish port city of Gdansk (Danzig). Some of the children had been evacuated from Gdansk.

Russia:

 ** Prime Minister Vladimir Putin has indicated to Benjamin Netanyahu that Russia intends to build a museum dedicated to the victims of the Holocaust.  In return, Netanyahu announced that Israel would erect a memorial dedicated to the Soviet army, for liberating Europe during WWII.
** A historic collection of ancient Jewish manuscripts, including 14,000 books (45 books published in the 14th century) and more than 2,000 Hebrew and Arabic manuscripts had been assembled by a Russian-Jewish family in the 1840s.  In 1917 the collection was purchased by Zionist activists, but was later seized by the Bolshevik revolution.  Prime Minister Netanyahu has asked Russian President Dmitry Medvedev for the return of the historic collection.
**Konstantin Dushenov, editor of ‘Russ Pravoslanavnaya’ was sentenced to three years in a prison colony and forbidden from publishing for three years for having distributed throughout the country an anti-Semitic film “Russia with a Knife in the Back”. The film was on a federal list of banned extremist materials. Two other officials of the newspaper received suspended sentences.
** The history of the Holocaust in the former Soviet Union is being documented in a new encyclopedia, sponsored by the Russian Holocaust Center and ‘Rosspen Publishing’. The encyclopedia includes articles by about 100 authors and/or concentration-camp survivors, from 12 countries who used materials from over 70 archives.

** A book about a Jewish teenager who survived Auschwitz has been Chosen by Russian authorities to be part of a government-funded youth-education program. The book “Fatelessness” by Hungarian Nobel-prize winning author Imre Kertesz, will be given to millions of Russian teenagers when they receive their passports at age 14, together with an educational multimedia CD which will explain citizens’ rules and responsibilities, university information, resources and a large library of the most important literary works of the past century.
Romania:
* A dedication ceremony was recently held for the first government-funded Holocaust memorial in Romania.  It reflects a dramatic change in attitude by a country that, for many decades had denied its responsibility for the death of Jews during WWII.  The president of Romania, Traian Basescu, attributes this new understanding of his country’s involvement, to his visit to the USH Memorial Museum in Washington, D.C.

Moldova:
** A priest of the Russian Orthodox church in Moldova led a group of 200 followers through Chisinau (the capital). Armed with hammers and iron bars, they smashed a public menorah. The priest told the crowd that the Jews were trying to “Dominate people” and that allowing the menorah to be set up publicly had been a “sacrilege.”
Afterwards, the Orthodox church blamed the Jewish community indirectly for the incident, stating that it could have been avoided had the menorah been placed near a Holocaust memorial.  Although the faces of many perpetrators had been seen on a video clip, the prosecutor’s office in Chisinau refused to file charges, claiming that no crime had been committed.

Ukraine:
* Spearheaded by the Jewish community of Zhitomir, the Ukrainian ‘Chevra Kadisha’ has launched a project to restore Jewish cemeteries. To begin, about 1,500 cemeteries will be surveyed and inventoried.  Many of the cemeteries are in towns and villages where there is no longer a Jewish community and many cemeteries have been vandalized.

Hungary:
** Hungary’s interim government has introduced , once again, a proposal to make Holocaust denial illegal and punishable.  The passage of the proposal depends on the consent of the major political parties. The latest of several unsuccessful attempts was introduced on January 27th. Some 600,000 Hungarian Jews perished in the Holocaust.

** On February 13th, a few hundred supporters, most of the Jewish, held a pro-democracy and anti-Fascist demonstration against the rise of neo-Nazism in Eastern Europe.

Another demonstration had been planned for the same day by rightwing factions, to honor the German and Hungarian defenders of Budapest who had made their last stand against the Soviet army at Buda Castle on February 11th, 1945.

The rightwing demonstration was banned by the police but a Court ruled later that this neo-Nazi march had a legal right to take place and postponed it to March.

** Heirs of Hungarian Holocaust survivors, in the U.S. and in Israel have filed a $1.24 billion lawsuit against Hungary’s State Railway MAV, for providing train wagons for the deportation of Jews.  The claimants assert that the railway had been aware that the wagons would be used to transport 437,000 Jews to Auschwitz between March and October 1944,

*****************

Because of shortage of space we had to postpone some news-items to a future date.
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